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Special Committee on the JEA Agreement Meeting Minutes
March 25, 2015
2:00 p.m.

Location: City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Greg Anderson, Lori Boyer (arr. 2:14), Reggie Brown, Matt Schellenberg
Also: Kyle Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman and Paige Johnston – Office of General Counsel; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Ronnie Belton and Joey Greive - Finance Department; Robert Dezube – Milliman actuaries; Paul McElroy, Melissa Dykes, Wayne Young – JEA; Stan Johnson – ECA.
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 2:05 p.m.
Council Member Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Millage rate calculation and minimum annual increase
Paul McElroy, CEO of the JEA, distributed and discussed a chart showing the difference in the JEA’s annual contribution between the amount calculated by the millage formula (set millage amounts multiplied by the total number of kilowatt hours of electricity and cubic feet of water sold) and the minimum $2.5 million annual increase that has been in effect for the last 8 years. The chart showed that since electric and water sales began declining in FY09, the gap between the contributions calculated by the two methodologies has grown to a projected $31.6 million in FY16, the millage formula based on sales producing a contribution of $83 million and the guaranteed $2.5 million annual increase producing a contribution of nearly $115 that year. Mr. McElroy briefly described the “millage times sales” calculation methodology. Chairman Gulliford suggested that the methodology based strictly on sales volume is antiquated and should be replaced by some better method with a different basis.
Council Member Schellenberg questions
In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg, Mr. McElroy explained that the baseline amount the utility needs to save below its approved budget is at least 5% before productivity incentive pay will be considered. Mr. Schellenberg requested information comparing the JEA’s contributions to the City with the contributions paid by other utilities. Mr. McElroy stated that the JEA is in the top 10% of contributing utilities based on electric operations, and that JEA pays a contribution to the City on its water and sewer operations unlike many utilities that do not make such payments on water and sewer. The median contribution for water and sewer utilities is $0, meaning half make some contribution to their governments and half do not.

JEA participation in River City Renaissance program
Council Member Boyer explained that through the work of the CIP Special Committee she learned that a $1.9 million transfer was made from the City to JEA as part of the JEA’s participation in financing the construction of River City Renaissance projects in the early 1990s. She cited Ordinance 93-978-772 which established the agreement between the City and the JEA regarding the Renaissance funding methodology and said that the ordinance makes a clear distinction between the JEA’s regular contribution to the City (at that time based on a calculation of 5 mills times the amount of electric sales) and a separate River City Renaissance funding component. It is unclear if that separate financial obligation was subject to a time limit or perhaps has been extinguished by the performance of all obligations, subsequent refinancing of bonds, or other means. This subject will require further exploration. Mr. McElroy noted that the Renaissance program was an extremely complex transaction among the City, the JEA and the Jacksonville Port Authority and he believes that the terms were all extinguished in 2003. He cautioned that because of the complexity of the transactions and the time that has passed, it may be somewhat difficult to reconstruct the exact chain of events and flows of funds.
Development of a new contribution methodology
Chairman Gulliford suggested a meeting of the JEA finance team and the Council Auditor’s Office to begin discussing potential future contribution methodologies. Mr. McElroy offered to have the JEA staff draft several possibilities to spark discussion. Council Member Anderson requested that OGC provide copies of all relevant annual contribution legislation to show the evolution of the mechanism over time, and asked for the full “millage times sales” calculations for FY10 and 3 or 4 years of JEA’s choosing. Mr. McElroy said that the current methodology recognizes the fact that the recently adopted electric franchise fee helps keep the City’s revenue from JEA rising as its retail sales decline. He also confirmed an assertion he had made at a previous meeting that the JEA is the only municipal utility in Florida to pay a separate franchise fee to its owner city. Additional research has shown that to be a true statement. Council Member Schellenberg stated that Jacksonville’s ad valorem millage rate is kept artificially low in part because of the existence of the alternative revenue stream provided by the franchise fee on JEA sales, which produces roughly the equivalent of 1 mill of property tax revenue, which is collected from utility customers who may not pay property taxes.
Office of General Counsel issues
Council Member Boyer discussed the Task Force on Consolidated Government’s consideration of the use by the City’s independent authorities of attorneys other than those assigned by the General Counsel’s Office. She noted that several of the authorities have hired persons with law degrees who do not duplicate or supplant the functions provided by the OGC’s assigned attorneys but who do apply their legal training and powers of analysis in ways that are beneficial to the authorities.  Ms. Boyer and Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman suggested that a better definition of the term “legal services” would help to define exactly what services these non-OGC attorneys are authorized to provide in ways that do not conflict with the City Charter’s provisions mandating  use of the OGC. Mr. McElroy said that the OGC’s assigned attorneys provide the JEA with very good transactional services (contracts, procurement, litigation, etc.) but the authority needs trained legal minds who can provide assistance with the utility’s “big picture” strategies and planning and can help prevent problems on the front end from becoming transactional legal needs on the back end. The attorneys the OGC assigns provide fine service, but turnover is problematic. He intends to meet with General Counsel Jason Gabriel next week to discuss the JEA’s legal needs.
Water quality credit trading
This topic will be discussed at the next meeting. Chairman Gulliford said that the City buying credits from the JEA is not solving the City’s obligations for water quality clean-up and suggested that it might be considered as part of the annual contribution discussion.
Septic tank and sewer extension issues
Chairman Gulliford suggested consideration of the potential for instituting an annual septic tank fee. He noted that there is currently no incentive for a septic tank user to want to connect to a public sewer system, given the large up-front cost of the tank removal and connect to the system and then the monthly JEA bill that hookup entails. Council Member Boyer suggested banning new septic tank installations in high environmental risk areas as a function of zoning. In response to a question from Council Member Brown, Mr. McElroy stated that calculations made several years ago by the Water and Sewer Expansion Authority estimated a financial need of $300 million to eliminate just the most polluting septic tanks, and given the passage of time that figure has probably increased to $500 million. Mr. Brown said that replacing septic tanks with public sewer systems is both a construction job creator in the short term and a long-term boost to economic development by opening up many more areas of the community to business development that can’t take place on septic tanks. Ms. Boyer suggested raising the septic tank phase-out issue with the Special Committee on Economic Development Incentives as another facet of how to promote economic investment in all parts of the city.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:09 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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